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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     





     June 16, 2016
Approved by: ___________________

Date: _________________________
Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Michael McGovern; Brittanie Reinold;

                                                     Richard Haskins; 
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin
Building Commissioner: John Couture
All others present:    See attached Sign-In Sheet  


7:30pm – Public Hearing  Continued – 
                118 Worcester- Providence Turnpike: Special Permit- Recreational Facility
                118 Worcester-Providence Turnpike, LLC

Submittals: Mike Elster Statement

Patrick Lundgren Statement

R. Deschenes announced that each attorney would have 25 minutes to present their findings of fact and asked the applicant’s attorney to begin.
Attorney Keenan explained that when looking at the bylaw section that they applied for under (B.2) it was important to look at the primary use and noted that a lot of times there were accessory uses. “In this case the primary use of the property will be the operation of four indoor athletic fields and courts”. He noted that along with that use there was going to be accessory uses noting the lounge, cafeteria, fitness rooms, training rooms and “various other components” adding that “All the accessory uses are permitted uses in all districts once the principle use is allowed”.
Atty.  Keenan noted that both sides agreed that the project was a recreational use, but the issue was that the use was found in two sections of the bylaw because there are two different kinds of recreational use. One being a community use and the other being a “retail” use.  He noted that E.12 uses were movie theatres, amusement, and recreation facilities. He added that the uses fell under “a retail aspect of the property which one would need to buy a ticket for one event where there is no participation and only entertainment”. It was stated that use group B-2 was totally different in that it was a community use and “this is a community facility”  which included four indoor fields dedicated to team sports with nothing for sale in the primary use and entrance is through membership.  The fields would be rented with outreach to the school department and Sr. Ctr. for particular activities for children, youth and seniors. It was noted that his client’s “use” fell under the majority of categories listed under B-2 including membership club as noted in the town bylaw definitions. “We fit that definition to a T”. He noted that the opposing counsel had used Carpenter vs. Framingham hoping that it would affect the outcome of this case. He stated that he could not tell the Board what to do but “the Board should not be trying to interpret the Town of Framingham zoning bylaws”.  He added that the Town of Sutton had a very clear 
definition of what a membership club was where the courts found that Framingham did not and therefore the case did not apply.
Atty. Keenan also informed the Board that there were many B-2 uses existing already that operated within the R-1 district in the town, noting Water’s Farm, Marion’s Camp, Camp Blanchard, and Blackstone National Golf Club noting that Blackstone applied for and received an amendment to their permit under B-2 which was what his clients were applying under. “We think that B.2 applies clearly and can’t picture you disagreeing, but frankly surprises happen”.
Mike Elster noted his family’s history of serving the town adding that he was not unique recognizing the many who also are actively involved with serving the community and said that it was why the town was such a great place to live. He stated that though that information was not important to what was at hand, he felt it was important to decide what type of development the town needed adding that recreational space is lacking. He said that all agreed that the concept was a great idea for the town. He noted that as a youth and high school coach he saw the struggle for the town’s youth to find a place to be active and enjoy themselves especially at night when they struggled with what to do in this day of age noting current issues with drugs. Also noted that his biggest challenge was finding and scheduling practice space at the School and with youth organizations and their programs. He felt this facility would help alleviate that issue. He read the Game-On Mission and Vision Statement which Atty. Keenan noted that the Board should take note of.
Patrick Lundgren, Wilderness Drive read his statement regarding the role of organized sports in today’s society and felt that this facility would provide that. He noted the Town’s status as an elite soccer town. He felt that opening this state of the art facility would give year round access to Sutton and surrounding communities and would only strengthen the role soccer had played in “this historic town”. He also noted the Route 146 corridor and the recent commercial development as he felt that Sutton had become a “destination location” and this would be providing the town and surrounding communities with a clean state of the art friendly facility which insures happy customers and employees and a proud community. He noted it would also add tax revenue to the town and increased retail sales for surrounding businesses.

Attorney Todd Rodman spoke on behalf of his client and the abutters first off stating that he wanted the Board to know that this was not personal. It was recognized that this was a great facility but felt it was in the wrong location and believed this was an E.12 facility and not B.2 use and therefore not allowed in the district. He noted that it was their belief that it was in fact a retail use as literally every aspect of the operation was sale. From field rentals, food and alcohol purchases, use of the accessory fitness, arcade and other uses in the facility. Unlike community facilities where you pay one fee, “here you are charged for what you use, when you use it” and he questioned if that was not the definition of a retail sale. He noted that the application from Game On described the accessory uses and added “ and more”. Their research on surrounding area sports facilities showed rentals for trade shows, retail sales, magic and light shows, fashion shows, dog shows, and similar purely retail and amusement functions to fill the facilities. It was described as a for profit venture with hours open until midnight. Atty. Rodman disagreed with Atty. Keenan’s statement that because tickets weren’t sold it was not a retail use. He also noted that though it was positive when offered for town use, it did not transform the use and it was clearly not the predominant use. “Whether you sell a ticket for use, or rent for use, the underlying retail nature of the transaction is the same”. He said it was not an exclusive or membership club, it was an entertainment complex with among other uses, a liquor license and arcade games. He said “the applicant describes that the accessory uses which according to the bylaw are customarily incidental and subordinate to the principal use and therefore automatically permitted as an accessory use in a R-1 zone is once again not true”.  He noted that the uses listed in that section of the bylaw were of lower impact and the requested accessory uses were not customarily associated with those uses. Atty. Rodman 
addressed Atty. Keenan’s statement re: Blackstone National GC and its two special permits under B.2 of the Bylaws by saying that the uses were completely different and the Golf Club was allowed by right 
under the bylaw. He stated that he disagreed with the opposing attorney’s dismissal of the Carpenter case noting that the significance of the case was that the Supreme Court looked at “recreational facility” and tried to determine if it was appropriate for a residential area while deciding if the swim club was controlled by its members or a club used for a commercial venture where “club” was a mere name.

He added that Framingham like Sutton did not allow for commercial use in residential districts and

therefore he found that the Carpenter case presented exactly the same case as the application in front of

the Board. Attorney Rodman’s full set of findings were submitted in writing to the Board.
Daniel Petrelli, 3 Jamieson Ct. noted the permitted uses and the small number of special permitted uses

that “may” be allowed in the R-1 district noting were minimal in impact and questioned how this particular business could possibly fit within the same classification. He described smaller businesses than the proposes such as a drycleaners or bank which have small parking lots, less disruptive hours, fewer anticipated trips and no liquor licenses which are not allowed in R-1. “ A valid proposal should not generate a number of contridictions within the bylaws.”
D. Petrelli recommended that the Board review James Marins data analysis on revenue derived from

field usage based on the submitted traffic study and found that not enough revenue could be generated to
 sustain a facility of this size and therefore the amenities or accessory uses were more central to the
 business plan than the actual recreational uses. He took “with a grain of salt” preference to the
 community being offered at this stage of the process as it was not an industry standard for a facility of

 this nature to show preference to a specific community and that any accomdations are likely to be

 temporary and a way to “get a foot in the door”. Sports complexes of this type were commercial in
 nature and beholding to the market, not the community. Lastly he noted that Atty. Keenan noted that the

 town had a recreational facility located in R-1called Marion’s Camp which he noted they were talking

 about picnic table, a gazebo, waterfront, and was open space open to the public, closed at dusk and off

 season, reduced swimming for town residents and owned and operated by the town. “That is your

 example of a recreational facility”.
Tim and Jane Kerins of 20 Sibley Road were forty year residents of the town. Mr. Kerins was in

 favor of a recreational facility as he had a history of sports coaching indoor and out. He was not in

 favor of it not being located in a commercial area. He noted the size of the structure and stated that

 Fenway Park would fit within it’s parameters. He noted that Game On would not make enough revenue

 to sustain the facility and noted the peak time of November to March is peak time for making a profit

 and noted the community would not get use of the facility during that prime time. Mrs. Kerins wanted
 to speak to the Bylaw e.12 and that it was both Amusement and Recreation in which she

 submitted pictures from other facilities of amusement rentals, selling space, trade shows, banner

 advertising noting that the Montville facility recently added a hair salon. 
Robert Dufault, 4 Marble Rd discussed the how the project did not fit  under the guidelines of Section C.
 & D. of Site Plan Review. He discussed the inconvenience to Marble Road residents during installation

 of sewer lines while not all residents along the road would have access.  He quoted a line from the
 movie Jurassic Park which went “ You were so preoccupied with whether or not you could build a

 dinosaur that you never thought once if you should build a dinosaur”.  He ended by imploring the Board

 not to allow the petitioner to build the dinosaur.

R. Deschenes questioned the Board on which bylaw section they were leaning toward, B.2 or E.12. 

M. McGovern questioned if Town Counsel was contacted and it was stated that they had and it was an

interpretation that needed to be made by the Board. M. McGovern stated that the Board needed to

 determine if this business is consistent with the businesses in the area. D. Deschenes noted that it was

 hard to compare this to Water’s Farm. M. McGovern noted he was hard pressed to say that something

 like this should be in the R-1 Area. R. Deschenes agreed.  R. Deschences requested a motion to close

 the hearing and was interrupted by Atty. Keenan who requested clarification on whether or not the

 Board would be voting on the Special Permit in which it was confirmed. He requested a

 moment to discuss with his client a withdrawal and it was granted. John Couture explained to the

 audience what was transpiring. Atty. Keenan returned and requested that his client withdraw his

 application without prejudice. R Haskins motioned, M.McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous

 to grant the request.
Meeting adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

BOA Secretary
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